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June 22, 2011

The Honourable Christy Clark
Premier of British Columbia
Box 9041
Station PROV GOVT
Victoria, BC  V8W 9E1

Dear Premier Clark:
I wish to congratulate you on winning the leadership of the BC Liberal Party and on your recent success in the by-election. Despite the fact that I wasn’t able to vote in either election, you did have my support for a number of reasons and one was your Putting Families First vision. To me it meant a fresh and positive shift from the direction that the Campbell government had been taking.

Now that the dust has settled, I would like to bring your attention to two issues that concern me a great deal and require your immediate attention. 

The first is the smart meter program that BC Hydro is moving ahead with. It was reported in the press in mid-April that Rich Coleman had given BC Hydro the nod to proceed with the program that Gordon Campbell announced in 2008 of replacing existing analog electric meters with smart meters for every one of its 1.8 million customers at an estimated cost of $879 million. Local newspapers have reported that BC Hydro plans to recoup these costs through energy savings and that there will be no utility rate increases to pay for the program. Allow me to explain why aspects of this program are wrong and how it flies in the face of your Putting Families First vision.

Smart meters using wireless technology are being installed in many US states and European countries. The installations are being met with intense opposition from concerned citizens. Why are these people angry and protesting smart meters with such persistence? One significant reason is their concern that wireless radiation from smart meter networks will unnecessarily compound their existing exposure to harmful electromagnetic radiation and adversely affect their health. This is a valid concern because we are all being exposed to high levels of electromagnetic radiation from sources such as AM/FM/TV transmissions, cellphone antenna towers, Wi-Fi, cellphones, cordless phones, and radiation emitted by home appliances and office machines to list a few. Experts estimate that 35 percent of the populations in industrialized countries feel the effects of electromagnetic radiation exposure through symptoms like headaches, tinnitus, insomnia, fatigue, irritability, dizziness and flu-like symptoms. A segment of populations, approximately 3 to 5 percent, suffer with acute sensitivities to electromagnetic frequencies much like allergic reactions that can be quite severe and debilitating. This radiation has greater effects on children because their bodies are smaller and in the developing stages. By proceeding with meters that will use wireless technology BC Hydro will be deliberately and unnecessarily risking the health of thousands of individuals all in the interest of reducing installation and operating costs.  
Utility companies in Canada say the electromagnetic radiation from their smart meters is not harmful to people and are within Health Canada guidelines. The truth is the safe exposure guidelines recommended by Health Canada in its publication Safety Code 6 deals only with the thermal effects of wireless radiation while ignoring the non-thermal effects. This means that if the radiation from wireless smart meters is not causing the tissue in your body to increase in temperature, then you have nothing to worry about. There are hundreds of published research studies that document the biological effects of low-level radio-frequency radiation on biological systems at intensities thousands of times lower than what Health Canada deems to be safe. The biological effects can lead to any number of health effects and diseases including cancer. The wireless radiation from smart meters that BC Hydro is planning to use has been proven to be harmful to biological systems and is therefore not safe for public exposure and any statements by BC Hydro to the contrary are simply not true.    

There is a real possibility that a large number of scenarios will occur in British Columbia where overlapping wireless smart meter radiation may be extremely high. A computer model done by Sage Associates, a company located in Santa Barbara, California demonstrated a number of scenarios where radiation densities would exceed US FCC (Federal Communications Commission) guidelines. FCC safe limit guidelines are similar to those claimed by Safety Code 6. One of my clients lives in a townhouse complex and 15 analog electric meters are currently mounted on a wall common to her master bedroom. When BC Hydro replaces the meters with smart meters, each one will be reporting information to the wireless network 100 times a day (approximately every 15 minutes) resulting in 1,500 radiation pulses over a 24 hour period, 365 days a year. It is possible that similar situations will occur in long-term care facilities, daycare and pre-school facilities, schools, public buildings, multifamily residential buildings and single family homes. I would be surprised if any thought has been given to these possibilities yet this is the program that your government gave BC Hydro the approval to proceed with.  
Another concern about wireless smart meters has been voiced by computer security experts and revolves around the security of the information that companies like BC Hydro will gather from their customers and transmit through wireless networks. Hackers are becoming extremely astute at stealing personal information and disrupting operating systems. I’m sure you read the newspapers so I won’t elaborate. That may be one reason that the Italian government had their smart meter network installed using fibre-optics for data transfer. Fibre-optic cables are more secure than wireless transmissions, they are more efficient due to superior data transfer speeds compared with wireless and they don’t pollute the living environment with wireless radio-frequency radiation.  
To my knowledge, none of the smart meter installations in Canada or the United States have resulted in significant energy savings. The Attorney General of the State of Connecticut, George Jepsen, said in February that the Connecticut Light & Power plan to replace existing electric meters with advanced technology would be expensive and would not save enough electricity for its 1.2 million customers to justify the expense. Electrical energy savings can only be realized by changing customer habits. For example, if a couple is currently following the suggestions for electrical energy conservation that BC Hydro has been promoting for a number of years, further savings will only be gained by baking cookies for the grandchildren at 3:00 AM rather than 3:00 PM or doing the laundry at 2:00 in the morning, a scenario that is unlikely and totally beyond the control of BC Hydro. 
Other jurisdictions in Canada and other parts of the world that have proceeded with wireless smart meter programs have encountered:
· public outcry and opposition (this has just begun in British Columbia)
· large cost overruns resulting in electric rate increases 

· errors in billing as high as 200 to 300 percent  

· shortfalls in projected electrical energy savings

· reports of  adverse health effects after smart meter installations

As Premier of British Columbia you are directly responsible for the operations of BC Hydro. By allowing BC Hydro to proceed with a wireless smart meter program you are unnecessarily risking the health of children and adults who will be exposed to the radiation. You can avoid many of the potentially bad situations that will arise from a wireless smart meter program by instructing BC Hydro to abandon wireless technology and use cables for data transfer (electric wires, telephone lines or fibre-optics). 
The second issue that concerns me is the installation of wireless Internet (Wi-Fi) in schools by some school districts against the objections of parents and concerns of some staff members. Parent concerns are well founded because Wi-Fi was never subjected to pre-market testing for safety and for reasons that I discussed above, Health Canada does not have safe exposure guidelines for low-level radio-frequency radiation because the effects on biological systems are non-thermal. Rather than using precaution with untested technology, the school district officials have chosen to treat our children like lab rats for the sake of saving money. Until such time that Health Canada and the school districts are able to prove beyond doubt that Wi-Fi is safe, Internet connections with cables must be mandated. By using political pressure or effective legislation you can ensure that our schools are free of this toxic pollutant. 
I urge you, as Premier of this province and parent, to demonstrate your concern with the health of British Columbians and your sincerity with your Putting Families First vision and mandate that BC Hydro use wired rather than wireless smart meters and that school districts use cabled Internet connections rather than Wi-Fi.
Sincerely,
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